PUTNEY ARTS THEATRE
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 20 OCTOBER 2020
HELD VIRTUALLY VIA ZOOM DUE TO COVID RESTRICTIONS
Sarah Jillings, Chairman of the Board of Trustees chaired the 6th Annual General Meeting of Putney Arts Theatre (Registered Charity No 1157481)

Sarah welcomed 30 members including Trustees, Veronika Wilson, Marie Thackwell, Nicola Sterry (and baby Jasper), Amy Insole and various members of PTC and  one parent of a G64 member.
 Apologies were received from Elly Lacey.
Thanks to Jeff for hosting the meeting.   
1. Minutes of the 5th Annual General Meeting held on 4 October 2019 
The minutes of the 5th AGM were agreed as a true record. Approved by Perry Kitchen, seconded by Kim Dyas.
2. Trustees Report
Sarah thanked Bryan for his hard work in his tenure as Chair and noted how unusual this meeting will be owing to the Covid pandemic.
Sarah referred the membership to the Annual Report which provided a comprehensive report of the year. The Annual report and this AGM covers the year up to March 2020 but members were welcome to ask about the last 8 months at the end.  Sarah said how inspirational the report is; showing how diverse the activities are.  The world seemed very different then (in March 2020 at the start of the pandemic) and it was striking how much has changed; its extraordinary how everyone had responded and how inventive the activities have been that continued after lockdown ensued.  It is impossible to thank everyone, but we’ve been particularly reliant in lockdown on some fantastic back of house, technical and creative skills, with particular thanks to Tom Sainsbury who helped with the website and setting up online donation software, and the finance group who have kept things going.  Sarah thanked everyone for the commitment, resilience, inventiveness and sense of community and she looks forward to a better, more creative year next year.

Sarah also mentioned that in view of the Black Lives Matter campaign, we are reviewing our approaches to Equality, Diversity and Inclusion, with a particular focus on racial equality issues.  There is a new trustee-led sub-committee to support our progress, and PTC has recently developed a Commitment to Change; members are encouraged to read this and complete a related survey.   
3. General Manager’s report – Marie Thackwell and Veronika Wilson (Veronika presented a precis of their report, here reproduced in full)
Like the vast majority of arts organisations in the country, we have been hugely impacted by the consequences of Covid-19.  Lockdown coincided with the end of our financial year and instead of being able to simply celebrate a year of brilliant productions, young people’s activities, community events and starting to make long range plans, we had to adapt quickly and make things as secure as possible.

Enormous thanks must go to both PTC and G64 for their ingenuity and adaptability. Both companies moved a huge amount of activity online and really helped to provide incredible creative outlets as well as a sense of community.  They are to be congratulated for continuing to transition to other new ways of working as we re-introduce activities in the building whilst operating under ever changing guidelines and news.

We have been especially fortunate to secure substantial funding in the form of grants, theatre tax credits and are enormously thankful for the incredible and tireless generosity of our supporters and donors over the last seven months.  Use of the furlough scheme and some event fundraising have provided further mitigation and does mean that we currently stand in a more secure position than many other theatres.  However, we are well aware that there is a long way to go and that we may face an arts and community landscape that is irrevocably changed.  We are keeping a close eye on developments, seeking additional funds where we can and responding to a changing situation as flexibly as possible. Trustee support has been vital during this time and we are incredibly grateful for the dedication shown by our board and subcommittees.

The health and safety of everyone at PAT is paramount and we are incorporating all advice and requirements for C-19 into our work and planning over the coming months. It should be noted that amateur theatre is currently facing tighter restrictions than the professional sectors and we will respond to guidance accordingly. 

A designated team have begun work on our approach to Equality, Diversity and Inclusion across all levels of the organisation and we look forward to learning throughout this process and finding ways we can make positive changes.

Marie recently returned from furlough and has just completed a stewardship course which will help to develop our donors’ programme. We have joined up with the Putney Bid to be part of this year's Upper Richmond Road Christmas Fair which, government guidelines permitting, runs on the 12th & 13th December. Veronika and Marie will run this outdoor event but have chosen to host something on both the Sat 12th & Sun 13th - this information goes out to 35,000 homes next month and is a great way to remind everyone about our community theatre.  It is hoped there will be some representation for both PTC and G64. Marie has also been forging links with new businesses with a view to launching an online prize draw which will run for a month from mid November - this will be drawn at our Christmas outdoor event and will hopefully bring a little festive cheer to the lucky winners. She has also confirmed sponsorship of drawstring bags for G64 which could raise up to £500 in proceeds. We are also currently approaching the LAS training departments and other businesses to see if there's scope for using our facilities for meetings or space for staff members who work from home locally but may occasionally require additional space.
Finally, we would like to extend our sincere thanks to those trustees stepping down at this point and to offer a warm welcome to those joining us this year.  
Following the formal report, Veronika noted that with the increasing Covid restrictions in Tier 2, the rules prevent more than 6 people mixing on productions, so at the moment, PTC activities live are strictly curtailed.  However, we believe that even if London goes to Tier 3 we understand that G64  classes can continue. 
Caroline D’Arcy asked how long the theatre could continue financially with the current limitations on income; this question was picked up following the financial report below.  
Perry Kitchen asked if we have been given advice by anyone else other than the Government re Covid guidelines eg an umbrella body we could refer to.  Veronika noted she had checked with NODA, Sardines and the Theatres Trust, who are all fully informed of current restrictions and is following the guidelines they have published.
4. Youth Director’s Report – Amy Insole : Group 64 Theatre for Young People  Amy presented a precis of this report (here produced in full)
Autumn Term 2019: September- December -
The autumn term saw the return of our Young Director’s Programme, in which 2 of our talented teenagers took on the challenge of casting, scheduling and directing their own shows in November. This year we saw Journey To X  by Nancy Harris directed by Lewis Simmonds and Adelka Delevante and The Stones written by Tom Lycos and Stefo Nantsou Directed by Luka Pectovic. 
 In December we had our production of Peter Pan. We had five shows with over 30 young people aged 8-18 years of age. The show went down well will audiences and had some fantastic feedback. 

Spring Term 2020: January- March -
In February our teenage members took part in National Theatre Connections Festival with their production of Witches Can’t Be Burned at the theatre, however were unable to perform at The Soho Theatre due to coronavirus. Our Young Company shows were also cancelled. 

Group 64 went online and delivered 15 weeks of Zoom and YouTube videos for our members. 

Summer Term 2020: April- August -
As our classes came to the end of term we created End of Term videos for all classes. 

We unfortunately were not able to go ahead with our Edinburgh Fringe Festival however with our Edinburgh group we created regular videos on themes relating to lockdown in association with Company Three called the Coronavirus Time Capsule. This was a worldwide initiative.  You can see them all on our YouTube account.  We plan to head to the fringe 2021. 

We also ran in person holiday projects at the theatre for 7-11 years and 11-16 years during August when we became a Covid Secure organisation and venue. 

Autumn Term 2020: September- December -
In person classes have resumed at the theatre. The government guidelines state that we can only have classes of up to 15 young people per class, which has meant that we had to change our class timetable and adjusted our October holiday projects. 

Digital Festival/ Christmas Show -
Due to the current ‘rule of 6’ Group 64 will be unable to produce our usual Christmas show. We will however be looking to create a digital festival where we are planning to stream live performances (as well as pre-recorded performances) as a ticketed event. The festival plans to be an opportunity for our members to showcase their talents, as well as demonstrate the need and viability of a creative industry, and to celebrate being able to perform once again on a stage! Amy will be leading on this assisted by our Central School of Speech and Drama placement student who will be with us until the end of term. 

Paul Hamlyn Foundation/ Explore Grant -
We were successful with our Paul Hamlyn Foundation funding. We have been given £5000 to spend on staff time to work towards a problem/ solution to how G64 can create a digital access that will benefit members and potential members. The grant also provides us with one to one mentorship and a series of workshops to help mind map how we can do this, which will be completed in November. 

Spring Term 2021: January- March -
We have lots of exciting future plans underway for our next year at Group 64, including our National Theatre Connections show for ages 14+ , as well as starting rehearsals for our Young Company show. 

I would like to say a big thank you to our members, their parents, trustees and PAT staff for all of their continued support through this very difficult time. 

Nicola Sterry reported that over the past seven months she has been on furlough, followed by maternity leave, and thanked Amy and Stacey for their hard work.  We have 160 current members of Group 64. 
Amy will be leaving at the end of the year and thanked the Theatre community for supporting and developing her career over the past five years.  We wished her well for the future. Sarah confirmed that Nicola will be returning from maternity leave next year.  Nicola reported that it is unlikely that G64 will be back to normal before September 2021 so there are ongoing discussions about staffing.  Amy will hopefully return to lead the trip to Edinburgh
5. PTC and Artistic Director’s report –   Carrie and Jeff presented a precis of the report (produced here in full)
This report relates to the financial year April 2019 to March 2020. In this period we saw the establishment of a PTC Committee to support the work of the company and the period from April to July 2019 saw the rest of Tom Sainsbury’s last season as Artistic Director. This included: ‘The Real Thing’ by Tom Stoppard, directed by Stuart Watson, A Rehearsed Reading of The Blue Room’ by David Hare, directed by Frances Bodiam, our New Writing showcase: Revolutions directed by Rebecca Marangos, a devised version of ‘The Odyssey’ directed by Zoë Thomas-Webb and Bed 13, written and directed by Marcia Kelson. These productions were well received by members and our audiences but attendance at our main stage shows was lower than we would have liked and discussions began about how to increase our main stage audiences.  Unfortunately many of our plans have had to be put on hold due to the pandemic.

Other notable achievements include the acquisition and installing of new seats in our auditorium. Thanks are due to Kim Dyas, Martin Jessop, Barney Hart- Dyke, Perry Kitchen and a team of volunteers. Kim also acquired new steel decking for our use and sorted out our flats during this period. He and Martin Jessop also made progress on making our ceiling secure, although this work is still ongoing. A new projector was purchased and Tom instituted a biannual programme of theatre maintenance weekends. 

We would like to thank Tom Sainsbury for all his work as Artistic Director over the last few years, both in terms of his creative leadership and his tremendous work in establishing operational systems for PTC. Tom programmed a diverse range of shows including a pantomime each Christmas and produced a range of guidance documents to support and standardise our work. He continues to share his skills and expertise as a member of the PTC committee and was responsible for setting up our new PAT and PTC website.

Our new Artistic Directors, Jeff Graves and Zoë Thomas-Webb took up the reins in August 2019. Their first season included:  a Rehearsed Reading of ‘Bad Jews’ by Joshua Harmon, directed by Ed Tout, ‘Enron’ by Lucy Prebble, directed by Zoë Thomas-Webb, ‘Radiant Vermin’ by Philip Ridley, directed by Laura Clifford in the studio in October, ‘Things I Know to be True’ by Andrew Bovell, directed by Frances Bodiam on the main stage in November and our Christmas Show ‘Treasure Island’ adapted by Bryony Lavery and directed by Emma Miles and Angharad Ormond on the main stage in December. We also produced a very well received and well-attended Rehearsed Reading of ‘The Inaccurate Conception’ by Richard Ahsam and Geoff Saunders on December 13th, which was combined with a festive social evening. In January we saw ‘Tribes’ by Nina Raine, directed by Grace Johnston in the studio and in February ‘The Duchess of Malfi’ by John Webster, directed by Jaz Manville on the main stage. ‘Wolves by Sarah deLappe, directed by Ben Clare was our early March main stage show and ‘Killology’ by Gary Owen, directed by Ian Higham was scheduled to be our March studio show but this had to be pulled at the last minute due to the lockdown.

We also continued with live social events over the year ably organised by Ally Staddon, who together with Elly Lacey, organised our annual fabulous PTC Awards evening in February. 

Although not relating to the period of this report we would like to mention a few other things. 

Zoë Thomas-Webb decided to step down as Co-Artistic Director in August 2020 for personal reasons. We were sad to see her go although she intends to continue as an active member of the company. We were pleased to be able to appoint Emma Miles as Assistant Artistic Director to work with Jeff. This appointment is for an interim period and will be reviewed when we have more clarity about what we are going to be able to do in terms of live theatre.

The pandemic has led to an almost complete curtailment of our live and face-to-face activities over the last seven months. However our Artistic Directors and members of the PTC committee have provided a wide range of online activities to keep our members engaged. These have included our online monologue series and play readings, social events including very popular quizzes, organised by Ally Staddon, and workshops, organised by Susanna Statton and Geoff Saunders. Membership remains fairy buoyant with (currently) 181 paid up members. 

Another venture has been our ‘Recalls: PTC’s past uncovered’ series edited and produced by Craig Bates with Jeff Graves and Ally Staddon which is available to watch on Facebook and YouTube. In this series directors provide interesting insights into some of our past productions. 

This year’s New Writing showcase ‘Truth or Dare’ directed by Rebecca Marangos (originally planned as a studio production for May) was shown as an online ticketed event in July. A staged reading of ‘The Magistrate’ by Arthur W. Pinero directed by Zoë Thomas-Webb was shown on YouTube in September and is still available. Another live ticketed online performance of ‘The God of Carnage’ by Yasmina Reza directed by Ben Clare will take place in November.

We were delighted to have had the opportunity to put on ‘Twelfth Night’ in the Old Burial Ground over a weekend in mid-September.  We welcomed a sold-out audience of 50 each afternoon and have received many comments congratulating us on the production and how well organised the event was, taking into account the current COVID safety guidelines. We would like to thank Tom Sainsbury and Stuart Watson (our co directing team) for a marvellous job, and Emma Miles who together with Veronika did a sterling job contacting all the right people at Wandsworth Council, when it looked like we would lose our event license at the very last moment. 

We had to cancel ‘The Hollow’, that was due to take place this December, due to the new restrictions. The move of London into Tier 2 and new guidelines for non-professional theatres also means we have taken the decision to postpone ‘Killology’ again and to postpone our recently announced performances of ‘Hound of the Baskervilles’ and ‘The Children’. We managed to hold one performance of a Rehearsed Reading of ‘GUT’ in the theatre on Sunday 11th October but have had to postpone the Rehearsed Reading of ‘Di and Viv and Rose’ scheduled for 25th October due to the new regulations. The performance of ‘GUT’ did at least allow us to trial our new FoH procedures with Veronika as licensee.

We have agreed a Commitment to Change statement in response to the Black Lives Matter movement and are contributing to the group set up by Trustees and led by Zoe Copley to look at our policies and practices relating to Equality, Diversity and Inclusion.

We are proud of what we have achieved over the last six/seven months and have had many messages of support and appreciation. Feedback suggests we have provided more online activities than many other amateur theatre companies have been able to. Supporting our members and providing opportunities for them to engage is an important element of our function as a community theatre. Putney Arts Theatre got a mention in the Guardian article about amateur theatre. https://www.theguardian.com/stage/2020/sep/28/amateur-dramatics-theatre-stage-coronavirus-pandemic
Carrie Cable – Chair PTC Committee & Jeff Graves – PTC Artistic Director

Jeff thanked the membership for their support and Carrie thanked Zoe for her  time as Joint Artistic Director and for Jeff’s incredible contribution absorbing both roles and appointing Emma.  Carrie also thanked the members of the PTC committee for their work and support; they were really proud of what has been achieved over the last few months.  PTC has been aware of all the difficulties amongst our community and thanked all for their support.

Sarah Jilllings thanked Carrie for all her support and the commitment and taking things forward.  Sarah Kitchen wanted to acknowledge the huge and brilliant contribution of Craig Bates and Ben Copping for the technical production of performances and activities online which really put us ahead of other groups locally.

Presentation of the Putney Arts Theatre Annual Report and Financial Statements 

Perry took the meeting through the accounts for the year ended 31 March 2020. 

As shown on page 13, over the year PAT had received £204K and had spent £219K. There was a deficit of £13K on general activities and £2K on capital items. Reserves at 31/3/20 (page 14) totalled £21K, down from £36K in 2019 and against the previous trend, which planned to achieve £50K by 31/3/21. 

The detailed accounts on pages 20-21 provided further information. The surplus in 2019 was £11K, so the turnaround on general activities was £24K: PTC net income slipped by £17K and Group 64 by £11K, whilst PAT improved by £4K. The number of PTC performances decreased by 18% compared to 2019, with a reduction in seats sold of 25%; part of this was due to the Covid-19 compelled cancellation of the final production of the year. If this production had gone ahead, there would have been 11% fewer performances and 21% fewer seats sold. These figures include Bed 13, which took place at the Old Sorting Office. Group 64 class numbers had dropped by 19% for a variety of reasons. Both PTC and Group 64 were working hard to address these issues.

The accounts had been independently examined and signed by Richard Atkins of Eric Nabarro & Co.

Perry thanked Piers, Bryan, and Carrie for their valued help on the finance committee, to which Sarah Jillings had been added to help steer the group through the challenging months since March 2019. 

The period since March would be reported on in detail at the 2021 AGM, but Perry gave an outline. A deficit of £6K was estimated for the year to 31/3/21. We were kept afloat by a £25K grant from Wandsworth Council, a £2K rates rebate, a £2K insurance claim, £16K of furlough support and a giving campaign which promised a splendid £20K by the year-end. In addition there was a wholly unexpected windfall from Theatre Tax Relief from HMRC of £29K in respect of prior years, which had been used to repair the reserves: we had £29K in the bank at 31/3/20, and estimated this would be £58K by 31/3/21. 

Barney Hart Dyke asked what the financial situation has been from the last six months since March 2020.  Perry explained that he has provided an estimate that covers the shows that have been produced, predicted income from shows and also the income from Group 64 subscriptions.  The New writing event and rehearsed readings both accrued about £1000, ‘Gut’ also generated about the same amount though there were some expenses to consider.  Online ticketing does work well.  The Giving campaign has also been enormously successful and thanks to those who are supporting it.  
Kim Dyas raised the question of the choice of productions and their impact on PTC income, suggesting that we must introduce some big hitting shows post-Covid; Jeff noted that this is under consideration and the PTC committee will review income opportunities for the future. 

Sarah noted that we were in a stronger position than other theatre companies, with our own building, an income stream continuing with G64 and the giving scheme. We’ve also had strong support from the council and our MP. However, the finance committee will keep a close eye on budgets and spend as the great unknown is when we will be able to start up again as normal.  Veronika and Marie have been very proactive on searching for other income streams, and we have the option of using the new Job Support Scheme that replaces furlough. 
Martin Jessop has asked if we have applied to the Government’s Cultural recovery fund.  Veronika said that we hadn’t because we were not in a position where we were in the threat of closure and the fund was for theatres in that position, but she is exploring other upcoming funding opportunities that we can apply for.  Martin reported that Questors and SLT have both issued statements saying that they can stay open but Veronika is sceptical that this is permitted.  
Perry wished to extend his thanks to the finance team over the last few months.
Perry invited the meeting to accept the Annual Report and Accounts. This was proposed by Alan Housden, seconded by Caroline D’Arcy and unanimously agreed by the meeting.                                
7,    Retirement and election of Trustees
Sarah Jillings, Carrie Cable, Melanie Nazareth and Kate Thompson had completed their term of office. In accordance with the constitution, Sarah and Carrie offered themselves for re-election and their election was confirmed. Melanie and Kate have decided to stand down and they were thanked for their input during their tenure as trustees. 
We have had one new applicant who has indicated she wished to stand as trustee – Amanda Benzecry.  She introduced herself as an acting member of PTC for about 12 years and also a parent of two former G64 members.  Her background is in communications and marketing strategy, having worked for Saatchi and Saatchi, and more recently as an estate agent, before giving up work.  She has been a governor of a local school for disabled children and a trustee of Battersea Dog and Cats Home, serving on various committees including fundraising and marketing.  She was proposed by Carrie Cable and seconded by Kim Dyas, and was duly elected.  This brings the total number of current Trustees to 11.  According to the Constitution, we are permitted a maximum of 12 Trustees and it was therefore put to the membership that another could be co-opted during the year should a suitable candidate present themselves.
8.  Election of an Independent Examiner
Richard Atkins of Nabarro and Co was duly appointed as our examiner again this year.  Chris Routledge proposed and Simon Crump seconded his election.
9.  Any Other Business 
Thanks to Sarah for chairing a very good meeting in these difficult times.  

